

## **Occasional Paper**



No. 3 February 2024

# China's Military Diplomacy in Nepal: Soft Balancing Against India and Attendant Complications

### **Atul Kumar**



© Centre of Excellence for Himalayan Studies, Shiv Nadar Institution of Eminence

#### About the Author:

Atul Kumar is an Associate Member at the University of Sydney's China Studies Centre in Sydney, Australia. He holds a PhD on China's Military from Monash University in Melbourne. Atul has worked at the Griffith Asia Institute in Brisbane and lectured on international relations at Monash University and the University of Queensland.

#### Cite this publication as:

Kumar, Atul. 2024. 'China's Military Diplomacy in Nepal: Soft Balancing Against India and Attendant Complications'. Centre of Excellence for Himalayan Studies, Shiv Nadar Institution of Eminence. *Occasional Paper*. No.3. February. 1-20.

Centre of Excellence for Himalayan Studies School of Humanities and Social Sciences Shiv Nadar Institution of Eminence NH-91, Tehsil Dadri, Gautam Budh Nagar District Uttar Pradesh – 201314 INDIA

Ph: +91 120 7170100 E-Mail: <u>chs.shss@snu.edu.in</u>

Website: https://snu.edu.in/centres/centre-of-excellence-for-himalayan-studies/

## China's Military Diplomacy in Nepal: Soft Balancing Against India and Attendant Complications

#### Atul Kumar

ABSTRACT: Bilateral relations between Nepal and China have made significant strides across a range of sectors in recent years. Their military cooperation, however, has lagged behind. Historically, the strong ties Nepal's armed forces have with the Indian Armed Forces have limited engagement with China. Nepalese monarchs though did maintain connections with China, serving as a conduit for addressing Chinese military interests. Following the protests in Tibet in 2008 and Nepal's transition to a republic the same year, China has expanded its political and military collaboration with Nepal. It has strategically engaged with senior Nepalese military officials through visits, higher command training programmes in China, joint exercises, and regular military aid. Such Chinese efforts aim to bolster Nepal's stance of equidistance from both China and India. Nevertheless, India's longstanding military relations with Nepal and established mechanisms for deeper cooperation often overshadow China's initiatives. Consequently, while Nepal engages in regular military diplomacy with China, it refrains from formal security agreements to maintain a delicate balance between the two regional powers.

**KEYWORDS:** Nepal-China military relations, Tibet, military diplomacy, India-Nepal ties, Agnipath recruitment scheme

In May 2023, Nepal's major newspapers reported that the Nepal Army (NA) had initiated financial procedures to procure 26 Armoured Personnel Carriers (APCs), 72 Tactical Vehicles, 10,000 Close Quarter 5.56 mm Rifles, and corresponding ammunition from NORINCO, a Chinese manufacturer specializing in armaments (Giri 2023a; Karki 2023). The substantial NPRs 6 billion (equivalent to US\$45 million) agreement was formalized during the tenure of Nepal's Prime Minister, Sher Bahadur Deuba, with the specific objective of enhancing the military capabilities of its United Nations (UN) peacekeeping contingent (Bhandari 2023).

A controversy ensued on two accounts: one, the NA chose to accept a bid from a Chinese entity, marked by a poor reputation and at a value of NPRs 77 million per APC, thereby rejecting seemingly more economical and competitive proposals from various Indian companies, which were priced at NPRs 40 million (*Khabarhub.com* 2019). Two, NORINCO's status on the United States Government's sanctioned entity list (US OFAC

2021), also increased apprehensions. Accordingly, the Nepal Army's persistent endorsement of Chinese procurement provoked widespread criticism within both national and international contexts (*Khabarhub.com* 2023a).

Eventually, the Pushpa Kumar Dahal 'Prachanda' led government opted to freeze the NA's Letter of Credit (LC) at the Himalayan Bank, leading to the temporary suspension of the deal. However, the NA leadership remains undeterred in its pursuit of the contract (*Khabarhub.com* 2023b).

This episode provides insight into China's deep engagement with Nepal's senior military echelons and underscores the efficacy of its expanded military diplomacy. This paper endeavours to scrutinize the dimensions and extent of this bilateral military diplomacy. The paper argues that in recent years, China has systematically courted senior military figures in Nepal.

This strategy involves numerous visits, training seats in military leadership courses in China and consistent military assistance to the NA. Such engagement endeavours to strengthen Nepal's inclination toward maintaining equidistance in its relations with both China and India. This development significantly impacts New Delhi, which has traditionally fostered strong military connections with the Nepalese armed forces. In essence, these entrenched affiliations also pose a challenge to China's objectives of soft balancing in Nepal.

#### Nepal-China Relations: Economic, Cultural, and Social Dimensions

Over the past few decades, China has witnessed a substantial expansion of its overall bilateral relationship. China's economic engagement with Nepal, has made it a prominent destination for Nepal's foreign direct investment (FDI) (Hong and Wan 2014). This economic entwining extends notably into the technology sector, infrastructure development, and the broader business landscape. The tourism sector in Nepal has also reaped benefits from a significant influx of Chinese tourists.

At the civil society level, China's influence has been manifested through the establishment of numerous Confucius Institutes and the incorporation of Mandarin classes in Nepalese schools, with China assuming responsibility for funding teachers' salaries (*Xinhua* 2010; Dhakal 2019). Moreover, China has actively endeavoured to shape the decision-making landscape of Nepal's elite by providing educational and business opportunities to their

offspring (*Xinhua* 2019; Upadhyaya 2023). Chinese diplomats in Nepal have expanded their roles, engaging in negotiations on behalf of Nepal's Communist Party factions and openly advocating Chinese interests at various levels (Giri 2020). Additionally, Nepal's civil society's discontent with perceived missteps by India has provided China with an opportunity to foster deeper connections within Nepal's social, media, and political spheres (*Kantipur* 2014).

Despite these advancements in the economic, social, and cultural spheres, the military relationship between Nepal and China remains an underdeveloped domain. In light of deteriorating relations with India, China has intensified efforts to bolster its security relationships with smaller South Asian states, maintaining substantial ties with Myanmar, Bangladesh, and Pakistan. Only Bhutan and Nepal remain outliers, and China aims to rectify this situation.

#### Nepal-China Military Relations: Three Phases of Military Diplomacy

China has evolved its military diplomacy with Nepal through three discernible phases. The first phase, spanning from 1950 to 2005, witnessed a rudimentary nature in their military relationship. The second phase, occurring between 2005 and 2015, demonstrated a cautious yet evolving dynamic. The current and third phase, commencing in 2015, manifests a determined and continuously strengthening relationship, with visible growth in ties each year.

#### Initial Phase

The initial phase, extending until 2005, saw a period characterized by a rudimentary military diplomatic relationship. During this interval, Nepal's military engagements with China were constrained, partly due to its historic belligerent role in Tibet, intricate and extensive military ties with India and a prevailing apprehension of China's expansionist ambitions. Concurrently, the Chinese polity underwent multiple upheavals, ranging from the Great Leap Forward to the Cultural Revolution, interlaced with regular internal leadership struggles. In addition, China's reduced focus on its southwest periphery, owing to multiple economic, political and infrastructure related factors, kept its attention limited to Tibet's security. Therefore, a modest military connection with Nepal served the Chinese purpose and did not raise unnecessary heckles with India.

Two noteworthy events during this phase merit attention. First, in 1974, the Nepalese Army (NA) conducted a military operation against Tibetan Khampa Rebels, aiming to disarm and repatriate them to China (Balestracci 1991). The Khampa Insurgency, running since the late 1950s with the Indian and American support (Wise 1973: 239-262, 557-559), became untenable for Nepal after the US-China rapprochement in 1971. The India-Pakistan War in 1971 and creation of Bangladesh further provided an impetus for Nepal to clamp down on the Khampas and create goodwill in the Chinese camp (Mcgranahan 2006).

As expected, this action helped Nepal garner positive attention from the People's Liberation Army (PLA). China responded by criticizing India for supporting forces opposed to Nepal with arms and training, causing unrest in the Himalayan kingdom (Gokhale 2021). Nepal's Khampa clampdown also led to the second notable event. In 1987-88, Nepal's King Birendra Vikram Shah procured a substantial quantity of military materiel, including anti-aircraft guns and AK-47 rifles, from China (Sengupta 1989). These arms purchases, especially the anti-aircraft guns became a bone of contention between Nepal and India. The issue became a significant factor contributing to the expiration of the 1989 Nepal-India treaty, precipitating a trade and transit crisis (Singh 1989).

During this period, China kept its focus in Nepal on firm support to the reigning king while extracting maximum leverage on the Tibet issue. China's links with the Palace and its steadfast support proved enough as the King, in his role as Commander-in-Chief of Nepal Armed Forces, was the competent authority to deliver on military matters. The bilateral military ties between Nepal and China therefore, remained underdeveloped.

#### Second Phase

The second phase, spanning from 2005 to 2015, witnessed an improved but cautious military relationship. It picked up momentum when King Gyanendra turned to China for weapons against the domestic insurgency (*BBC* 2005; Lall 2005). Due to the king's clampdown on democratic forces, Nepal's traditional arms suppliers namely, India, the US and the UK refrained from arms sales, linking their support to the restoration of democracy in Nepal. Therefore, Nepal sought China's military support, leading to progress in military ties and enhanced cooperation in multiple other bilateral domains.

However, the Chinese side followed a soft approach in developing their linkages with the NA. The PLA began offering seats in their training institutions to NA military officers,

including in their higher command courses at the PLA's National Defense University (NDU) (Chalise 2016). China focused its special attention to the cooperation in medical sector and assistance to enhance NA's disaster management capabilities (Pradhan 2011). The NA's capacity buildup for its UN Peacekeeping Operations emerged as the third area of major cooperation (Yao 2018). However, as evident from most China-funded projects globally, these contracts were invariably won by Chinese firms (Haqqani and Ahmad 2022). Thereafter, these Chinese companies brought their machinery, capital goods and majority of its labour from China, reducing in effect, Nepal's economic benefit from these projects (Wakabayashi, Sharma and Fu 2023).

Starting from 2005, Nepal consistently received a subdued but continuous flow of military supplies and grants from China. Following the transition to democracy in Nepal, China quickly realised that its relationship with the palace was not enough to ensure its military objectives in Nepal (Jaiswal 2014). Furthermore, during the 2008 Beijing Olympics, Nepal's Tibetan Community mobilized massive anti-China demonstrations (*AFP* 2008). The resultant apprehension within the Chinese government compelled a reassessment of its stance towards Nepal's political dynamics, necessitating a strategic alignment.

Historically, China had adopted a cautious approach towards engaging with Nepal's Communist Parties, particularly those against the monarchy (Jaiswal 2014). However, Nepal's transition to a republic in 2008 precipitated a shift in geopolitical dynamics, prompting China to reevaluate its diplomatic strategies. Amidst the pro-Indian Nepali Congress and the pro-China Maoists, China had little choice but to cultivate proximity with the Maoist faction. Consequently, as the Maoists surged in influence during the 2008 Constituent Assembly elections, China solidified its alliances with them and strategically positioned itself within Nepal's evolving political landscape.

The Maoists reciprocated eagerly, and the newly-elected Prime Minister, Prachanda, departed from tradition by making Beijing his inaugural destination for a state visit. Thereafter, China's military relationship with Nepal received an upswing.

Military officers of the two sides began visiting each other frequently. In 2008, Nepal's Defence Minister Ram Bahadur Thapa signed a military assistance agreement with China amounting to US\$2.6 million for the modernization of the NA (Bhattarai 2019). Subsequently, in 2009, China announced military aid worth US\$3 million to the NA, a

figure that grew to US\$7.7 million in 2011 during the visit of PLA Army Chief Gen. Chen Bingde (*Xinhua* 2012). In June 2013, China's State Councillor Yang Jiechi signed an agreement to construct the National Armed Police Force Academy, solidifying the military ties between the two nations (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, China 2013).

This soft approach and a cautious engagement with Nepal while an eye towards Indian reaction, marked this phase of China's military diplomacy. The objectives remained firmly to develop bilateral military ties, enhance capabilities of NA's crucial operational edge and through seats in its training institutions, influence the future generations of NA officers and develop leverage over the NA's future top leadership.

#### Post-2015: Military Ties Focused on Soft Balancing

The India-Nepal dispute over Nepal's Constitution and the subsequent Madhesi trade blockade in 2015-16 marked the onset of the third and ongoing phase in Nepal-China military relations (Majumder 2015; Dixit 2015). During this period, a multiparty consensus emerged within Nepal to enhance its military ties with China, reinforcing its traditional equidistance strategy vis-à-vis both neighbouring major powers (Anderson 2014; Ghimire 2015; Iyengar 2016).

For China, the event offered a multidimensional opportunity to develop its relationship with Nepal's various institutions. Nepal's political and economic eagerness to balance India led to its agreements with China in logistics, infrastructure, port access and other domains (*myRepublica* 2018a). China deemed it as an appropriate moment to nudge Nepal in its soft balancing efforts vis-à-vis India.

Moreover, in 2017, Nepal officially joined the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), China's flagship international development programme. Therefore, China significantly advanced its diplomatic manoeuvres to court proximity with Nepal and especially with its armed forces. Then Chinese Defence Minister Chang Wanquan's visit to Nepal in March culminated in the conclusion of a substantial US\$32.3 million grant assistance agreement (Ghimire 2017). This funding aimed to bolster Nepal's disaster handling capabilities and provide equipment for its UN peacekeeping forces. Furthermore, China completed the construction of the National Armed Police Force Academy, which it handed over to Nepal in June (Embassy of China in Nepal 2017). The year also witnessed the inaugural joint military drill named 'Sagarmatha Friendship 1 Counter-Terror Exercise,' conducted at the NA's Maharajgunj Training School (*PTI* 2018).

Further in 2018, Prime Minister KP Sharma Oli, during his visit to China, formalized several Memoranda of Understanding (MoUs) aimed at strengthening military cooperation (*Xinhua* 2018). These agreements covered areas such as training, hardware acquisition for humanitarian and disaster management, and the provision of medical and other equipment for peacekeeping forces. China also increased the number of seats in its military academies for training NA officers. Additionally, Nepal sought Chinese support in the establishment of a defence university (Giri 2022; *myRepublica* 2018b).

Simultaneously, the Oli government made the decision to curtail its military cooperation with India in 2018 (Lo 2018). This shift was underscored by Nepal's refusal to participate in the inaugural Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC) military exercise in October. Instead, Nepal sent an army contingent to participate in the Sagarmatha 2 Exercise in Chengdu, China, during the same month (Subedi 2018). Although the Nepal-China exercise was confined to the platoon level in a paratrooper training school, in contrast to India's annual battalion-level field exercises, it suggested a notable progression toward China diminishing India's monopoly over Nepal's military ties (Liu Z. 2017).

#### The Interregnum

A new NA chief, General Purna Chandra Thapa arrived with a comprehensive house cleaning agenda in 2019. He concentrated on eliminating corruption in the army, reforming civil-military relations and ensuring a fine balance between India and China in NA's military ties (*The Kathmandu Post* 2018). Therefore, the envisioned Sagarmatha 3 Exercise, slated to take place in Nuwakot, Nepal, in 2019, experienced a downgrade. The initial concept of a "joint military exercise" focused on counterterrorism, high-altitude warfare, and disaster response capabilities was restricted to merely "enhancing mutual capabilities". Ultimately, the exercise was cancelled at the last hour, indicating intense Indian lobbying and a rethink in Nepal over limits to its hedging strategy in the evolving regional security dynamics (Giri 2023b).

Thereafter, Nepal-China bilateral military ties remained subdued during the entire COVID period, spanning from 2020-22. China did send medical supplies and vaccines to Nepal (*The Himalayan* 2020). However, due to China's own restrictive regulations during this period, hardly any military interaction of note took place. Nepal on its part, also sealed its borders with China to avoid the COVID from spreading (Upadhyaya 2020).

It was only in 2023, that borders reopened and ties resumed. In August 2023, during the visit of Major General Yue Ande of the PLA's Tibet Military Command to Nepal, both armies agreed to resume the Sagarmatha exercise series (Giri 2023b). Furthermore, China extended invitations to numerous seats in its training institutions for officers from the NA. Initially, the PLA's NDU allocated six seats, later adjusted to four. Despite the reduction, Nepal chose to utilize only two seats in 2023, confirming its commitment to send officers for training.<sup>1</sup> As a result, the military relations between the two nations are gradually entering the resumption phase in 2024.

#### Major Issues Affecting Nepal-China Military Relations

Among all South Asian nations, China's military diplomacy with Nepal is the weakest. A multitude of factors has limited the military interactions between Nepal and China. A larger role in this phenomenon is played by Nepal's military relations with India and its traditional reliance on its southern neighbour.

#### Indian Role

Ties between Nepal and the Indian Army have historically been strong. Since 1950, both armies have conferred a honorary rank of General of their respective Armies to each other's Chiefs of Staff. This bond is further reinforced by the substantial presence of approximately 36,000 Gorkha personnel within the Gorkha Regiments of the Indian Army (Ethirajan 2023). In addition, a sizable population of about 140,000 retired Gorkha personnel from the Indian Army, receive pensions totalling around US\$600 million from India (Jha 2023). These retirees maintain robust social, cultural, and institutional connections with their former regiments, including through access to medical and other facilities.

Consequently, Nepal's military affiliations with India surpass its engagements with China (Guo and Zhuo 2022). An illustrative example highlighting the predominant nature of this association is the resolution of the 2015-16 Madhesi Blockade during the visit of the Nepalese Army's Chief of Staff to India (Ghimire 2016). The enduring institutional bonds and linkages between the two nations have proven resilient over time, often serving as crucial mechanisms for navigating complex issues. This interdependence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Author's interview with Nepalese strategic affairs experts, December 2023.

strategically plays a role in mitigating Chinese influence within Nepal's security establishment.

Even in the APC controversy, the NA Officials argue that the Indian bids contained APCs which even Indian Army did not induct in its service. Therefore, for Nepal, it could have become a potential headache in the long run. Any future incidents with these vehicles would have given a field day to anti-Indian elements in Nepal. Instead, Nepal has offered to induct different vehicles from Indian companies. Moreover, Nepali officials argue that China's NORINCO has previously supplied armoured vehicles to Nepal (SIPRI Arms Trade Register 2005). NORINCO not only supplies their military material in the field, but also provides spare parts and services in the field to the NA peacekeeping forces in Africa.<sup>2</sup> Therefore, it is convenient for the NA to purchase these goods from the Chinese company. This explains the NA's decision to stick with the Chinese APCs.

As expected, there is a palpable apprehension in China concerning perceived Indian influence (*The Paper* 2018), reinforced by suspicions surrounding the cancellation of the 2019 edition of the Sagarmatha Joint Military Exercise. This underscores the geopolitical complexities inherent in Nepal's security dynamics and the delicate balance maintained by invoking longstanding ties to address regional pressures. However, certain actions by India have compelled Nepal to balance its relationship with China and diminish India's monopolistic dominance over trade, transit, economic, and social ties.

India's new Agnipath recruitment scheme for its soldiers has also generated controversy with Nepal. The latter has prevented Gorkha recruitments in the Indian Army since 2021, and this change in traditional military ties could also shape the wider relationship (Deshpande 2023). Nepal's political, economic and even socio-cultural relations with India have undergone multiple pleasant and unpleasant phases. In contrast, Nepal's Gurkha linkage with the Indian Army has stayed as the solid rock providing a comfortable foundation to the relationship. As explained above, during most difficult phases, the military-to-military links have played behind the scenes to minimise the impact and resolve the situation. However, these ties are currently at risk.

Since 2022, as the Agnipath Plan came into fruition, Nepal Government has consistently refused to send Gurkha candidates in the recruitment rounds for the Indian Army. Nepal

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Author's interview with Nepalese military experts, December 2023.

considers it as the violation of the tripartite treaty between India, the UK and Nepal on Gurkha troops (Giri 2023d). Moreover, Nepal remains concerned that a sizeable number of military trained youth will come back without jobs after four years and may destabilise the society.

As the Indian recruitment option dries up, numerous Gurkha soldiers have begun looking abroad for soldiering opportunities. There is a brigade of Gurkhas (6,000 troops) fighting on the Russian side and some are even present on the Ukrainian side (Sharma 2023; Giri 2023c). Nearly 300 Gurkha soldiers have died in the conflict (Pradhan 2023). The French Foreign Legion has become the second such avenue (Fan 2017; Anupam 2023). In the last few years, Gurkhas have constituted the largest recruited group in the French Foreign Legion. And finally, there are rumours of a possible Chinese attempt to recruit Gurkhas in future (Giri 2023d). Since Hong Kong has a history of employing Gurkha troops, it will not be difficult to recruit Gurkhas in large number through this route (Gurung 2017).

If Gurkha recruitment remains on the freeze in the Indian Army, within next decade and half, the India's military linkages with Nepal will suffer irrevocably. There will be collateral impact on socio-cultural, political and other ties as well. Then, China's sustained push in Nepal to reduce Indian leverage will gain further momentum.

#### Institutional Suspicion in Nepal

In South Asia, China's territorial claims in Nepal have been relatively minimal compared to its claims vis-à-vis Bhutan, India, and other neighbouring states (Liu L. 2017; Bristow 2022; Anupam 2021).<sup>4</sup> During the visit of Communist Party of China (CPC) General Secretary and Chinese President Xi Jinping to Nepal in 2019, both even proposed to facilitate joint border management and signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) on the issue (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Nepal 2019).

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Author's interview with Nepalese military experts and scholars, November 2023.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Nepal and China have minor territorial disputes. The first dispute over Mount Everest was settled in 1960 when China agreed that the mountain belonged to Nepal. However, a dispute over its exact height and the name remained. Both Nepal and China agreed on the height of 8848.86 meters in 2020 (*Xinhua* 2020). However, the name Mount Everest has remained a point of contention as China claims it to be a colonial hangover.

The second dispute is over the location of border pillar no. 57 in Nepal's Dolakha district involving six hectares of land. This issue has kept the China-Nepal Fourth Border Protocol on hold and halted all border negotiations. (Shrestha 2013: 59-74) The third dispute is over nine buildings in Limi of Humla which Kathmandu has accused China of constructing illegally on Nepal's land. Some media reports also claim minor encroachments in most of Nepal's border districts facing China (*Online Khabar* 2020).

Since the 1950s, China has pursued a strategic objective of fostering stronger relations with Nepal to achieve multiple objectives. The first and foremost Chinese objective has been to prevent the strengthening of anti-China elements within Nepal (Ren 2014). This remains a perennial concern even today and dictates Chinese actions on the Nepal border consistently. Securing Tibetan borders, stopping fleeing Tibetans from reaching India and eliminating Tibetan activism in Nepal are China's main objectives. It expects Nepal to help through all of its forces, including the NA, to help achieve it.

Nepal has often met China's expectation. The disarmament and repatriation of Khampa rebels to China in 1974 was the earliest one (Balestracci 1991). In later years, Nepal has clamped down on Tibetan protests against China in Nepal (Arrouas 2014). It has also deported hundreds of Tibetans to China, even at the cost of condemnation by Western states and international institutions (*UN News* 2003; Pan 2003; Sharma 2016).

China's second main objective is encouraging Nepal to cultivate a balanced military relationship between China and India. This objective has become prominent during the democratic period, after the abolition of monarchy. China has encouraged this recalibration through consistent military grants, the provision of officer training positions, joint military exercises, and numerous high-level military leadership visits, strategically orchestrated to position China as a credible alternative to India.

Notably, China portrayed the 2015-16 crisis as a potential instance of ethnic separatist unrest, allegedly influenced and abetted by India (Liu Z. 2017). Consequently, Chinese military diplomacy presented itself as a tool, to counteract India's perceived hegemonic control over Nepal's affairs and to forestall Nepal's domestic ethnic separatism.

A salient illustration of China's assertiveness is evident in the construction of the National Armed Police Force Academy. A parallel Indian pledge to construct the Nepal Police Academy has remained unfulfilled since 1995 (Chowdhury 2018; *myRepublica* 2022). In stark contrast, China initiated construction in 2015 and efficiently completed the Armed Police Force Academy project by 2017, underscoring its expeditious approach (*Xinhua* 2017).

Nevertheless, Nepal's institutional level of trust in China remains low. Bilateral engagements with China appear transactional, predominantly motivated by individual gains for Nepalese elite. For instance, the procurement of the APCs has raised concerns about price inflation and corruption among senior Nepalese Army officials

(*Khabarhub.com* 2023b). Comparable trajectories in Chinese arms sales to other South Asian and African nations, such as the submarine sale to Bangladesh, projects in Sri Lanka, Zambia and the Maldives, and mega projects in Pakistan, have also been marred by corruption allegations (Zheng 2023; Lionel 2020; Sirilal and Aneez 2015). Nepal's experience in this regard aligns with the broader Chinese patterns of dishonest practices observed in the region.

#### Complications in Nepal-China Bilateral Relations

Bilateral relations between Nepal and China have also experienced complications over the years. In terms of the economy, Nepal, has recognized latent risks in China's economic and strategic approaches toward smaller nations. China's performance in Nepal's infrastructure development has not been free of disputes. Numerous major infrastructure projects contracted to Chinese companies in Nepal have remained incomplete (Giri 2023e). Progress on investment projects under the BRI, announced by Chinese President Xi and officials in 2019 and subsequent years, has been notably absent in Nepal. Road and rail connectivity projects envisioned under the BRI have seen limited advancement. As a result, Nepalese officials have exercised caution in engaging with China's commercial loans, opting to accept only grants.

In addition, Nepal's communist politicians over the years have reverted to the equidistance strategy between China and India in their political and developmental orientation, especially after the 'unofficial Chinese blockade' during 2020-21 of Nepal (Prasain 2021). Nepal has realised that despite the difficulties, it is far more profitable to trade through India than China in the long run (Shrestha 2021).

As expected, during Prime Minister Dahal's 2023 visit to Beijing, Nepal declined to endorse China's Global Security Initiative (Pandey 2023). Additionally, objections were raised when China sought to incorporate the Pokhara Airport Project under the BRI, with Nepalese officials arguing that the airport project's agreement predated Nepal's formal endorsement of the BRI program (Khatiwada 2023).

This nuanced and cautious stance on both sides of Nepal's political spectrum has constrained China's potential to deepen military links with Nepal's armed forces. While Nepal's decision-makers remain amenable to the Nepalese Army's regular military diplomacy with China, the latter's leverage and efforts to soft balance India remain limited.

Additionally, subdued military interactions with China enable Nepal to garner support from Western powers for both economic and military assistance (Wang 2022).

#### **Future Trends**

Ties between Nepal and China have seen significant advancements across various sectors over the years. However, their military ties have remained relatively underdeveloped. Initially, Nepal's armed forces were small and closely tied to the Indian establishment, resulting in minimal engagement with China. Nevertheless, shifts in the international security landscape and China's growing concern for Tibet's security prompted the Chinese political leadership to foster positive relations with Nepalese monarchs. The Nepalese king, as the commander-in-chief of the armed forces, served as a focal point for addressing Chinese military interests.

Following Nepal's transition to a republic in 2008 and facing Tibetan protests ahead of the Beijing Olympics, China opted to expand its political and military cooperation with Nepal comprehensively. Subsequently, military collaboration between the two countries has increased steadily, benefiting Nepal in disaster management, capacity-building for UN Peacekeeping Forces, and military equipment procurement. Joint military exercises, such as "Sagarmatha," and training opportunities for Nepalese armed forces personnel in Chinese military institutions have also been undertaken. However, the military relationship experienced a setback during 2020-23 due to the COVID pandemic, with activities resuming only after borders reopened in 2023.

Moreover, China's efforts to influence Nepal's political landscape and societal fabric through elite capture, narrative-shaping, and various connections have been notable. These endeavours aim to pressure the Nepalese government into achieving a more balanced military relationship between China and India. Despite this, India's longstanding ties with the Nepalese armed forces and formal mechanisms for deeper collaboration often overshadow Chinese initiatives against India.

The cultural, religious, and linguistic affinity shared between the Indian and Nepalese militaries and populations further solidifies the bond, presenting a challenge for China. Additionally, institutional suspicions and the lacklustre performance of Chinese companies in Nepal's major infrastructure projects diminish China's influence and push for parity with India.

Consequently, while Nepal maintains a comfort level with regular military diplomacy with China, it refrains from formalizing security agreements to preserve a delicate equilibrium between the two regional powers. Nepal's aspiration to benefit economically from both India and China while upholding an equidistant policy underscores its strategic stance. Despite China's determination to alter this dynamic, its efforts have yet to yield significant results.

#### References

AFP. 2008. 'Tibetans protest in Nepal on eve of Olympics'. ABC News. 7 August. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2008-08-07/tibetans-protest-in-nepal-on-eve-of-olympics/467846

Anderson, Liam D. 2014. 'Searching for security: India's role in the post-war federal Democratic Republic of Nepal'. *Himalaya.* 33 (1).

Anupam, Birat. 2021. 'Everest diplomacy in Sino-Nepali relationship'. *The Record.* 23 August. <a href="https://www.recordnepal.com/everest-diplomacy-in-sino-nepalese-relationship-from-conflict-to-collaboration">https://www.recordnepal.com/everest-diplomacy-in-sino-nepalese-relationship-from-conflict-to-collaboration</a>.

Anupam, Birat. 2023. 'Why Nepalis are fighting on both sides of the Russia-Ukraine War'. *The Diplomat.* 17 June.

https://thediplomat.com/2023/06/why-nepalisare-fighting-on-both-sides-of-the-russia-ukrainewar/

Arrouas, Michelle. 2014. 'Report: Tibetans in Nepal are suffering under growing Chinese pressure'. *Time.* 1 April.

https://time.com/44854/nepal-china-tibet/

Balestracci, Andrew. 1991. 'Four Rivers, Six Ranges'. *The Himal.* 1 March.

https://www.himalmag.com/four-rivers-six-ranges/

*BBC.* 2005. 'Chinese deliver arms to Nepal'. 25 November.

http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/4469508 .stm

Bhandari, Mitra. 2023. 'Army has no plans to purchase arms: Chief of Army Staff Sharma'. *Gorkha Patra.* 26 May.

https://gorkhapatraonline.com/news/65530

Bhattarai, Kamal Dev. 2019. 'A brief history of Nepal-China Defense ties'. *The Annapurna Express.* 19 May.

https://theannapurnaexpress.com/news/a-briefhistory-of-nepal-china-defense-ties-1560/

Bristow, Michael. 2022. 'China encroaching along Nepal border-report'. 8 February. *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-60288007

Chalise, Bishal. 2016. 'Sunny days ahead for blossoming China-Nepal ties'. *East Asia Forum.* 2 April.

https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2016/04/02/sunny-days-ahead-for-blossoming-china-nepalties/

Chowdhury, Debashish Roy. 2018. 'Driven by India into China's arms, Is Nepal the new Sri Lanka'. *South China Morning Post.* 25 February.

https://www.scmp.com/weekasia/geopolitics/article/2134532/driven-indiachinas-arms-nepal-new-sri-lanka

Deshpande, Smruti. 2023. 'No Gorkha recruitment into Indian Army 3<sup>rd</sup> time in a row amid India-Nepal deadlock over Agnipath', *The Print.* 5 July. <a href="https://theprint.in/defence/no-gorkha-recruitment-into-indian-army-3rd-time-in-a-row-amid-india-nepal-deadlock-over-agnipath/1656123/">https://theprint.in/defence/no-gorkha-recruitment-into-indian-army-3rd-time-in-a-row-amid-india-nepal-deadlock-over-agnipath/1656123/</a>

Dhakal, Sabitri. 2019. 'Mandarin made mandatory in many schools'. *The Himalayan.* 15 June.

https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/mandarinmade-mandatory-in-many-schools

Dixit, Kunda. 2015. 'India and Nepal have no choice but to end their border dispute and move on', *Time.* 17 November.

https://time.com/4115801/nepal-india-border-blockade-madhesh/

Embassy of China in Nepal. 2017. 'The handover ceremony of China Aided Project of National Armed Police Force Academy of Nepal'. 4 July. http://np.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/News/201707/t2017070 4 1585285.htm

Ethirajan, Anbarasan. 2023. 'Agnipath Scheme: The pain of Nepal's Gurkhas over Indian army's new hiring plan'. *BBC*. 27 August. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-

https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-66603133

Fan Lingzhi. 2017. 'Tàn yíng zuì shénmì gùyōngbīng Ní Gòng gāoguān: Kuòěrkā gùyōngbīng jué bùnéng zhēnduì Zhōngguó' (探营最神秘雇佣兵 尼共高官: 廓尔喀雇佣兵决不能针对中国) [Exploring the most mysterious

mercenaries in the camp senior. Senior
Communist Party of Nepal official: Gurkha
mercenaries must not target China].
China.com.cn. 10 November.
http://military.china.com.cn/201711/10/content 41872792.htm

Ghimire, Binod. 2017. 'China pledges Rs 3b support to Nepal Army'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 24 March.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2017/03/ 24/china-pledges-rs-3b-support-to-nepal-army

Ghimire, Yubaraj. 2015. 'Nepal's Prime Minister K P Sharma Oli slams India again, praises China'. *The Indian Express.* 16 November.

https://indianexpress.com/article/world/neighbo urs/nepals-prime-minister-k-p-oli-slams-indiaagain-praises-china/

Ghimire, Yubaraj. 2016. 'Key India-Nepal border post open, trucks cross after 5 months.' *The Indian Express.* 6 February. <u>Key India-Nepal border post open, trucks cross after 5 months | India News - The Indian Express</u>

Giri, Anil. 2020. 'In a series of meetings,
Chinese envoy calls for unity among ruling party
members'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 2 May.

<a href="https://kathmandupost.com/politics/2020/05/0">https://kathmandupost.com/politics/2020/05/0</a>

2/in-a-series-of-meetings-chinese-envoy-callsfor-unity-among-ruling-party-members

Giri, Anil. 2022. 'National Defence University plans delayed by lack of funds'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 24 October.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2022/10/ 24/national-defence-university-plans-delayedby-lack-of-funds

Giri, Anil. 2023a. 'Nepal Army plans to buy APCs, Chinese supplier is on US blacklist'. *The Kathmandu Post*. 27 May.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/05/ 27/army-plans-to-buy-apcs-chinese-supplier-ison-us-blacklist;

Giri, Anil. 2023b. 'Nepal, China to resume joint military drills'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 18 August. https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/08/18/nepal-china-to-resume-joint-military-drills

Giri, Anil. 2023c. 'Six Nepalis serving in Russian Army killed in war'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 4 December.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/12/ 04/six-nepali-youths-serving-in-russian-armykilled-says-foreign-ministry

Giri, Anil. 2023d. 'Is China planning to recruit Nepalis in the PLA'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 13 May.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/05/ 13/is-china-planning-to-recruit-nepalis-in-pla

Giri, Anil 2023e. 'Nepal supports Xi's vital initiatives and concepts, Dahal says'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 24 September.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/09/ 24/nepal-supports-xi-s-vital-initiatives-andconcepts-dahal-says

Gokhale, Vijay. 2021. *India's fog of misunderstanding surrounding Nepal-China relations*. Working Paper. Washington. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.

October.https://carnegieindia.org/2021/10/04/i

ndia-s-fog-of-misunderstanding-surroundingnepal-china-relations-pub-85416

Guo Bingyun and Zhuo Xuchun 2022. 'Bilateral relations between China and Nepal in the new era: Progress, motivation and prospect'. *Indian Ocean Economic and Political Review* 1. pp. 40-58+153-154. DOI: 10.16717/j.cnki.53-

1227/f.2022.01.003

Gurung, Tim I. 2017. 'Gurkhas history of service to Hong Kong is being forgotten'. *Asia Times.* 17 May.

https://asiatimes.com/2017/05/gurkhas-historyservice-hong-kong-forgotten/

Haqqani, Husain and Javid Ahmad. 2022. 'The Folly of China's Pakistan Gamble'. *Foreign Affairs*. 2 August.

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/follypakistans-china-gamble

Hong Sha and Wan Fang. 2014. 'China and India are spending money to win over Nepal'. *DW.com.* 26 December.

https://www.dw.com/zh/中印纷纷散财拉拢尼泊

尔/a-18152776

lyengar, Rishi. 2016. 'What the Nepalese Prime Minister's Visit to China says about the wider politics of Asia'. *Time.* 24 March. https://time.com/4270239/nepal-prime-minister-oli-visit-china-beijing-india/

Jaiswal, Pramod. 2014. 'Caught in the India-China rivalry: Policy options for Nepal'. *IPCS Issue Brief*. March.

https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/178444/IB249-Pramod-NepalChinalndia.pdf

Jha, Manish Kumar. 2023. 'Breaking tradition: Why no Gurkhas in the Indian Army in 2023?'. *Financial Express*. 18 May.

https://www.financialexpress.com/business/defe nce-breaking-tradition-why-no-gurkhas-in-theindian-army-in-2023-3092941/

*Kantipur.* 2014. 'Chinese commitment to media cooperation'. 30 December.

https://ekantipur.com/printedition/2014/12/29/ 336760.html Karki, Tapendra. 2023. 'Nepalese Army to buy military equipment from China at high cost', *myRepublica'*. 24 May,

https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/nepalese-army-to-buy-military-equipment-from-china-at-high-cost/

*Khabarhub.com.* 2019. 'Nepal Army questions suitability of Chinese armoured vehicles'. 28 November.

https://english.khabarhub.com/2019/28/58054

*Khabarhub.com.* 2023a. 'NA set to open LC to procure weapons worth Rs 6 billion from China', 7 May.

https://english.khabarhub.com/2023/07/30305

Khabarhub.com. 2023b. 'NA hell bent on procuring weapons from China; COAS Sharma still goes falsehoods', 26 May, <a href="https://english.khabarhub.com/2023/26/30518">https://english.khabarhub.com/2023/26/30518</a>

https://english.khabarhub.com/2023/26/30518

Khatiwada, Nishan. 2023. 'Why is China lumping Nepal projects under its Belt and Road Initiative?'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 30 June. https://kathmandupost.com/national/2023/06/30/why-is-china-lumping-nepal-projects-under-its-belt-and-road-initiative

Lall, Rashmee Roshan. 2005. 'UK tells Nepal – no democracy, no arms'. *The Times of India.* 23 February.

https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/restof-world/uk-tells-nepal-no-democracy-noarms/articleshow/1030121.cms

Lionel, Ekene. 2020. 'Nigeria: 78% of frontline F-7 aircraft fleet in China for maintenance'. *Military.africa.* 29 November.

https://www.military.africa/2020/11/nigeria-78-

of-frontline-f-7-aircraft-fleet-in-china-formaintenance/

Liu Litao. 2017. 'Chóngxīn shěnshì "Yìndù xiàng"(重新审视"印度象") [Revisiting the Indian Elephant]'. 26 September.

https://web.archive.org/web/20200716193353 /http://www.qunzh.com/qkzx/gwqk/jczx/2017/2 01718/201709/t20170926 34043.html

Liu Zongyi. 2017. 'Indian worry over China-Nepal drill outdated'. *Global Times.* https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/201704/104 3393.shtml

Lo Kinling. 2018. 'Did Nepal snub India for China with military drill decision or is it just a nation in flux'. *South China Morning Post.* 16 September.

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/ar ticle/2164376/did-nepal-snub-india-chinamilitary-drill-decision-or-it-just

Majumder, Sanjoy. 2015. 'Why India is concerned about Nepal's Constitution'. *BBC.* 22 September. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-34313280">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-34313280</a>

Mcgranahan, Carole. 2006. 'Tibet's Cold War: The CIA and the Chushi Gangdrug Resistance, 1956-1974'. *Journal of Cold War Studies.* Vol. 8. No. 3. 124.

https://www.colorado.edu/anthropology/sites/default/files/attached-files/mcgranahantibetscoldwar.pdf

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Nepal. 2019. *List of instruments signed and exchanged between Nepal and China.* 13 October.

https://mofa.gov.np/list-of-instruments-singedand-exchanged-between-nepal-and-china/ Ministry of Foreign Affairs, China. 2013. 'State Councillor Yang Jiechi meets Madhav Ghimire, Minister for Foreign Affairs and Minster for Home Affairs of Nepal'. 24 June.

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/gjhdq 665435/2 675 665437/2752 663508/2754 663512/2 01306/t20130627 519412.html

*myRepublica.* 2018a. 'China takes the high ground in Nepal'. 26 August.

https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/china-takes-the-high-ground-in-nepal/

myRepublica. 2018b. 'China provides RMB 150 million defense assistance to Nepal', 27 October.

https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/china-provides-rmb-150-million-defense-assistance-to-nepal/

myRepublica. 2022. 'Home Minister, Indian
Envoy perform groundbreaking ceremony of
National Police Academy Project in
Kavrepalanchowk'. 23 September.
https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/h
ome-minister-indian-envoy-performgroundbreaking-ceremony-of-national-policeacademy-project-in-kavrepalanchowk/

Online Khabar. 2020. 'Humla Official: China constructed 9 buildings on Nepali land'. 21 September.

https://english.onlinekhabar.com/chinaallegedly-constructed-9-buildings-on-nepaliland-cdo-monitoring.html

Pan, Philip P. 2003. 'Nepal deports 18 Tibetans to China'. *The Washington Post.* 1 June. https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2003/06/01/nepal-deports-18-tibetans-to-china/f23eb0fe-34a8-480a-80f6-011292bc04cc/

Pandey, Lekhanath. 2023. 'Nepal moves closer to China but dodges security alliance'. *DW.com.* 27 September. <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/nepal-moves-closer-to-china-but-dodges-security-alliance/a-66938393">https://www.dw.com/en/nepal-moves-closer-to-china-but-dodges-security-alliance/a-66938393</a>

Pradhan, Shirish B. 2011. 'China to provide \$7.7 million aid to Nepal'. *DNA India.* 6 November.

https://www.dnaindia.com/world/report-chinato-provide-77-million-military-aid-to-nepal-1608503

Pradhan, Sushant. 2023. 'Ramchandra Shrestha: Escaping to Nepal from Russia Army', *Youtube Video* Available at URL:

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=j-l2ipptuZA.

Prasain, Krishana. 2021. 'Traders say China imposing 'undeclared blockade'. *The Kathmandu Post*. 5 February.

https://kathmandupost.com/money/2021/02/0 5/traders-say-china-conducting-undeclaredtrade-blockade

PTI. 2018. 'Nepal, China hold first ever joint military exercise'. The Economic Times. 12 July. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/nepal-china-hold-first-ever-joint-military-exercises/articleshow/58208949.cms?from=md

Ren Chen 2014. 'Nepal: Controlling Tibetans in China's Shadow'. *DW.com.* 1 April.

https://www.dw.com/zh/尼泊尔在中国的影子里 管制藏人/a-17535122

Sengupta, Arjun. 1989. 'Nepal faces mounting crisis since the lapse of trade and transit treaties with India'. *India Today.* 15 May. https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/special-report/story/19890515-nepal-faces-mounting-

crisis-since-the-lapse-of-trade-and-transittreaties-with-india-816083-1989-05-14

Sharma, Gopal. 2016. 'Nepal details Tibetan refugees in crackdown as China's influence grows'. *Reuters.* 15 November.

https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN13A2B P/

Sharma, Shweta. 2023. 'Nepal call on Russia not to deploy its Gurkhas in Ukraine War'. *The Independent*. 8 December.

https://www.independent.co.uk/asia/south-asia/nepal-gurkhas-ukraine-russia-war-deaths-b2460588.html

Shrestha, Budhhi N. 2013. 'The natural environment and shifting borders of Nepal'. *Eurasia Border Review.* 4(2). <a href="https://src-h.slav.hokudai.ac.jp/publictn/eurasia\_border\_review/Vol42/V4N2O4Shrestha2.pdf">https://src-h.slav.hokudai.ac.jp/publictn/eurasia\_border\_review/Vol42/V4N2O4Shrestha2.pdf</a>.

Shrestha, Prithvi Man. 2021. 'How Nepal's bid to diversify the trade after blockade fell flat'. *The Kathmandu Post.* 29 December.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2021/12/29/how-nepal-s-bid-to-diversify-trade-after-the-blockade-fell-flat

Singh, Ramindar. 1989. 'Barricades go up as two important India-Nepal treaties expire'. *India Today.* 15 April.

https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/neighbours/story/19890415-barricades-go-up-as-two-important-india-nepal-treaties-expire-816000-1989-04-14

SIPRI Arms Trade Register, 2005. Available at: <a href="https://doi.org/10.55163/SAFC1241">https://doi.org/10.55163/SAFC1241</a>

Sirilal, Ranga and Shihar Aneez. 2015. 'Rajapaksa comeback bid checked by Sri Lanka bribery probe'. *Reuters.* 24 July. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-rajapaksa-idUSKCNOPY1PK20150724/

Subedi, Ritu Raj. 2018. 'Nepal-China defense cooperation builds on momentum'. *China.org.cn.* 16 November.

http://www.china.org.cn/opinion/2018-11/16/content 72867570.htm

The Himalayan. 2020. 'Nepal Army procures essential medical equipment from China'. 19 May.

https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/karnali-govt-decides-to-seal-entry-points-along-nepal-china-border/

The Kathmandu Post. 2018. 'Corruption has thrived in Nepal Army: COAS Thapa'. 11 October.

https://kathmandupost.com/national/2018/10/ 11/corruption-has-thrived-in-nepal-armycoasthapa

The Paper. 2018. 'Indian Media: China and Nepal may hold military exercises codenamed Sagarmatha Friendship-2 in September'. 22 July. <a href="https://m.thepaper.cn/kuaibao">https://m.thepaper.cn/kuaibao</a> detail.jsp?contid =2283817&from=kuaibao

UN News. 2003. 'UN protests Tibetan's deportation to China'. 31 May. https://news.un.org/en/story/2003/05/69992

United States Office of Foreign Assets and Control (US OFAC). 2019. Issuance of Executive Order Addressing the Threat from Securities Investments that Finance Certain Companies of the People's Republic of China & related FAQs; Introduction of Non-SDN Chinese Military-Industrial Complex Companies List. 3 June. https://ofac.treasury.gov/recent-actions/20210603

Upadhyay, A. 2023. 'Nepali Students in China: A Source of Soft Power for Beijing?'. In Xavier, C. & Jacob, J. T. (Eds). *How China Engages South Asia: Themes, Partners and Tools*. Centre for Social and Economic Progress. <a href="https://csep.org/reports/nepali-students-in-china-a-source-of-soft-power-for-beijing/">https://csep.org/reports/nepali-students-in-china-a-source-of-soft-power-for-beijing/</a>

Upadhyaya, Nagendra 2020. 'Karnali Government decided to seal entry points along Nepal-China border'. *myRepublica.* 7 March. <a href="https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/karnali-govt-decides-to-seal-entry-points-along-nepal-china-border/">https://myrepublica.nagariknetwork.com/news/karnali-govt-decides-to-seal-entry-points-along-nepal-china-border/</a>

Wakabayashi, Daisuke, Bhadra Sharma and Claire Fu. 2023. 'China got a big contract. Nepal got debt and a pricey airport'. *The New York Times.* 16 October.

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/16/business/nepal-pokhara-airport-china.html

Wang Shida. 2022. 'The United States coerced Nepal into passing the MCC agreement, which will inevitably reverse the momentum of China-Nepal cooperation'. *World Knowledge Journal*. 18 March.

http://comment.cfisnet.com/2022/0318/13251 91.html

Wise, David. 1973. *The Politics of Lying: Government Deception, Secrecy and Power.* New York. Random House.

Xinhua. 2010. 'China Radio International launches Confucius class in Nepali capital'. 30 June. <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-06/30/content\_10042253.htm">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-06/30/content\_10042253.htm</a>

Xinhua. 2012. 'Roundup: Nepal, China speak highly of military ties before PLA's 85<sup>th</sup>

anniversary'. 29 July.

http://www.china.org.cn/world/Off the Wire/20 12-07/29/content 26048388.htm

Xinhua. 2017. 'Chinese built armed police academy handed over to Nepal'. 1 July. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-07/01/c 136407861.htm

Xinhua. 2018. 'Visit to China instrumental to wide ranging cooperation: Nepali PM'. 24 June. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/24/c\_137277462.htm

Xinhua. 2019. 'Over 100 Nepali students to study in China under government scholarship'. 28 August.

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-08/28/c 138343188.htm

Xinhua. 2020. '8848.86 meters-China and Nepal jointly announce the height of Mount Qomolangma'. 8 December.

http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-12/08/c 139573400.htm

Yao Jianing. 2018. 'Nepal-China defence cooperation builds on momentum'. *China.org.* 16 November.

http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/CHINA\_209163/Top Stories\_209189/9347277.html

Zheng, Cindy. 2023. 'Countries buy defective Chinese military equipment, why?' *Real Clear Defense*. 8 June.

https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2023 /06/08/countries buy defective chinese militar y equipment why 939443.htm